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Editor’s Note 
 

It’s been a labour of love for all involved. And now you get 
to be among the first readers of Freedom Fiction Journal. This 
is our first issue in what appears to be a great start to this 
community resource. We had decided to put out the first issue 
as soon as we had 5 strong short stories to show you all. We 
have contributions to Fiction and Artwork from America and 
Europe. 
 
So do go through this concise issue and do let us know in our 
Forum and Blog what you expect and suggest. 
 
Each short story here is preceded by its small “Synopsis” and 
a brief bio of the Author. 
 
If you have been waiting to submit your works, do go ahead 
since the second issue submission solicitations are officially 
on. We hope to see new names among the second issue 
contributors and hope all the current conspirators will scheme 
new twisted tales for future issues.  
 
Pulp To Grind Your Senses !!! 
 
Best Wishes, 
UD 
Editor for Issue01, Vol01. 
Freedom Fiction Journal 
http://freedomfriends.in/  
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Chronicles: The Watcher 
By Kai Verheijen 
 
Synopsis: A man, changed by an impotent society's apathy, 
turns from a victim to The Watcher. But as he shadows crime, 
he commits one against his own vendetta and "his story" will 
never be the same again. 
 
About the Author: Kai Verheijen started writing at the early 
age of nine and after the hiatus of five years he returned to 
the field and has been going on ever since. After finding out 
firsthand that the conventional publishing system was not for 
him he turned towards the internet to spread his work. In his 
spare time he enjoys reading good comics, working out, 
watching movies, hanging out with friends and sleeping till 
insanely late hours. He also does consultancy work with gifted 
and autistic individuals, himself being both. 
 
In this intriguing tale, the protagonist Leon Guyle’s thoughts 
are revealed to us in the italic texts, as he goes through a 
moment of self-dicovery and you get a front-row seat to read 
his mind. 
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Chronicles: The Watcher 
By Kai Verheijen 
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My name is Leon Guyle; I live and work in New York as a 
freelance writer; I am The Watcher. 

 
A pursuit, she starts noticing it, one can tell by the 
increased pace of both her feet and heartbeat, the breathing 
speeds up, she straightens her back. She noticed, and he 
noticed that she noticed. One can tell by his mouth slightly 
curling up, the way he forces himself to keep breathing 
normally. He’s new to the job, I can tell by how nervous he 
is. I leave my payment on the table, it rests under a black 
round ashtray, 5 bucks for a cup of coffee. I have long since 
learned to forget about the price relative to the product. I 
leave the small café, it’s raining. I put on my brown fedora, 
a faded brown, the colour has been worn off by the impact of 
time. I start following them, tracking their movements from 
across the street, I feel the raindrops falling on my 
shoulders. My trench coat about as brown as my hat is the one 
thing separating the water from my black sweater. One could 
say that I’m dressed for the occasion. She takes a turn to the 
right, the wrong way, she should have kept going on instead, 
there’s a mall straight up ahead. He follows her into the 
characteristically dark alley, he thinks they’re alone now. 
Little does he know. I cannot help but to grin slightly, just 
enough to show that I am still human after all this time. She 
starts running, another bad move, he outruns her. He dives for 
her legs, making her fall over, face in the dirt. He makes 
sure it stays there with his right hand while, with the left 
one he reaches for his pocket. He pulls out a knife of some 
sort, I can’t tell from here what kind it is. He allows her to 
roll over. As she gets fresh air into her lungs while coughing 
up the dirt she swallowed, her eyes focus on the blade shining 
dimly, reflecting the one streetlight poorly illuminating the 
alley.  
 
Why doesn’t he talk? They usually say something. “Any 
valuables on you little miss?”  
 
That’s a start. She’s paralyzed by fear, the first sign of 
weakness, doesn’t say a word. That will provoke him. He slaps 
her in the face, just the right kind of slap. One where she’ll 
have to chase her breath, but not hard enough to increase the 
fear. Shock therapy if you like. 
 
 “Any valuables?” He repeats his line while his hand is 
menacing over her face. She starts crying, I can hear it, 
judging by his actions she has nodded a definite no. “Then 
what good are you?” Another slap to the face, he’s getting 
more rough, more confident with every move he makes.  
 
I reposition myself from behind a garbage can, my left foot 
was going numb by the pressure from the rest of my body. These 
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are the moments where I’m afraid to make a sound, no; fear 
isn’t the right word anymore. Anxious fits the bill. I always 
wonder if, this time, I might actually get myself involved. I 
never do. I’m The Watcher, I watch.  
 
He holds his knife against her throat, he’s teasing, 
challenging her. It’s a lost fight for the woman, I think she 
knows it. She doesn’t struggle anymore; I hear her crying 
gently, it fades with every moment that passes by. In a little 
while she’ll go completely silent, it usually turns out that 
way. Total, weak silence. Looking away, forcing the emotions 
and thoughts far away from her consciousness. What remains is 
a seemingly empty shell suffering the extreme consequences of 
being female. He cuts her shirt open, it’s wet from the rain 
just like her short blonde hair, she has dark highlights. I 
can’t make out her face, this type usually wears makeup 
redundantly though. Lightening strikes, for only a split 
second he looks up, only for a split second do I think he 
noticed me. They never do. He continues with his arguably 
devious ways, touching her chest, teasing it with the knife. 
She doesn’t reply. Sometimes men like this one cut, just for 
the sake of response. This one doesn’t. He removes her skirt 
instead, gets on his knees, opens up his pants. From the looks 
of it he’s already excited. He enters her, she lets out a soft 
sigh, for a minute she returns to reality only to fade away 
again with every thrust of his hips. Deeper, deeper into the 
darkness of her own mind. It’s time for me to leave, he’ll be 
done soon enough; I don’t want him to notice me. 
 
I get up slowly, my eyes on the man, he’s still focused on his 
victim. A good time to walk away. An excellent time. I make my 
way out into the streets, a whole new world awaits, a 
different mindset occupies me. It’s about time to go home and 
get some sleep. Sleep is good, sleep’s always been good. 
 
My dreams are always the same nowadays, always running from 
the same thing, always fearing the abstract forms of what I 
have known for such a long time. The threat, the danger, the 
malicious intent of human beings. That is all I’m capable of 
dreaming about. My dreams always start at the same place, the 
same church, with the same wedding bells ringing. The same 
people, the same atmosphere. My brother, he just married his 
childhood love. They look so happy together, though by now the 
happiness must have worn off. 
 
A black car passes by, two men step out of the vehicle. I 
don’t know what kind of car it is, I can’t read the licence 
plate either. I can’t see their faces, the sun burns my eyes 
when I try to look up at them. They walk towards my brother 
and his newlywed wife. One of them pulls out a gun, I try to 
intervene, the other guy turns around and draws his weapon as 
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I approach them. He aims, shoots, and hits me in my right leg. 
I go down. I try desperately to stand but to no avail. 
Automatically I touch the wound, the dark red blood is all 
over my hands, my pants are soaking. My assailant kicks me 
against my head, I blackout.  
 
I still can’t get used to the sweat every morning; it reminds 
me of the blood. Makes me want to caress my own leg, a habit I 
corrected months ago. My brother and his wife, they were 
victims of a gang initiation some years back. So was I. My 
brother survived but is comatose, his wife died. His wife, 
Sarah Guyle, before that Sarah Falke, we had an affair. I 
never got to tell my brother that. There were dozens of people 
at that wedding, dozens who stood by and did nothing but watch 
as my brother, his wife and I were assaulted by these men. And 
so I stand today before them, before society, as the one man 
who sees it all, the one man who will do absolutely nothing to 
ease their pain, their suffering. I relish in it. 
 
“The man running away from the dark clouds at the horizon, is 
that symbolic of you?” I’m staring out of the window on my 
left, I don’t want to give her the proper attention, she 
doesn’t understand. “I’m just curious, that’s all” I’ve never 
been any good at explaining.  
 
“Define it as whatever you want, are you going to publish it 
or not?” Best to simply move on. It’s a clear blue sky today, 
unlike many recent days this one could possibly seduce some 
fools into having a nice afternoon.  
 
“Yeah, I’m going to publish it, it’s great as usual” Part of 
me wonders why she cut her hair in such a terrible fashion, 
part of me doesn’t want to care.  
 
“You know how to make the payment” I get up and pass her by. 
No eye contact.  
 
“Sure do, pleasure doing business with you mister Guyle” 
Whatever.   
 
“Later Joan” Joan Logan Pryce, I often sell short stories and 
articles to her for her magazine “The Time Traveller”. Some 
science fiction magazine, I don’t know the details beyond the 
money I receive on Tuesdays.  
 
It’s dark already, I’m looking around as usual until something 
strikes my fancy. There are a few kids teasing some animals to 
my left, not interesting enough to pursue. An elderly couple 
straight ahead of me, unless they’re smuggling something 
they’re pretty much irrelevant. People have become variables 
in my perceptive equation, it’s interesting to see how I was 
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capable of getting rid of any social layer I had on me in 
approximately two months. Fascinating almost to see my 
transformation from man to shadow. I take a right turn walking 
into a dead end alley, I thought I heard something. I was 
right. A group of men have surrounded a couple; the couple is 
leaning against the wall, frightened. One can tell by the 
raising of eyebrows, arched backs, the man slightly in front 
of the woman. Some kind of protective notion I’m sure. If he’s 
smart he won’t let pride get the best of him. He’s not smart. 
He launches forward hitting one of his stalkers to the left 
against his nose. The other three jump on him while the guy to 
the left redeems himself properly, he joins in on the beating 
soon. I get in closer, hide myself behind a big dumpster, this 
is dangerous. I have nowhere to go if they catch me now. Why 
am I getting closer?  
 
The woman starts screaming. 
“Stop it!” “Please stop, don’t hurt him anymore!”  
 
They don’t listen, they rarely do. She’s crying, powerlessness 
is a bitch, I know. The man isn’t moving anymore, they might 
have just killed him. I try to retreat, time to leave. A 
noise, I make a freaking noise! Fucking beer can on the 
ground, how could I not have noticed the goddamn can?!  
 
“What was that?” A dark voice to my right.  
 
“Probably just some rats or something, don’t worry about it” 
That’s a relief, I’d rather be a rat than dead.  
 
“That was no fucking rat you dipshit, I’m gonna check it out” 
Crap, I’ve got no place to go. I can hear the footsteps 
closing in on me, then I notice some stairs to my left. If I 
were a religious man I would pray to God right now and ask him 
to make my besiegers a retarded bunch.      
 
Looking back I don’t exactly know what I was looking for, why 
my search had even begun at all. The only thing I think I know 
is how it will all come to an end tonight, the last time 
before I lay myself to rest in the impenetrable darkness of 
history, existent but forgotten. No longer lost, simply not 
yet found. 
 
One shot, that’s all I get. I’m probably a dead man. I sprint 
away from the dumpster, turn around and see the semi-surprised 
faces.  
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“That’s one hell of a big rat” That face, I know that face. I 
would recognize it in complete darkness surrounded by the 
thickest fog. That man injured my brother. No time for 
flashbacks, no time for dissociation, not now. Two of them are 
guarding the only exit, the woman has thrown herself upon the 
lifeless body of her male companion, still crying. The other 
two are getting closer. I need those two in the back to leave 
their positions, they have to follow me.  
 
“Well well little rat, it seems you caught us in quite the act” 
Standard intimidation process, toying with the victim, textbook 
material. The only thing is, I’m not a victim.  
 
“Little rat, tsk tsk, you’re going to end up just like our 
friend from down under” Bad pun, the one thing I can’t take. 
It’s time to set my plan into action.  
 
“I’ll take on all four of you, I’m not like the pussy you just 
beat to death” The woman looks up, stares at me, our eyes meet 
and lock…I can feel her pain. I’m sorry.  
 
“Hear that guys? He thinks he can take all of us” The other two 
walk towards the rest of us, it works.  
 
“I don’t think, I know” A bit closer, come on, just a little 
bit closer. Close enough. I turn around and make a run for it, 
they’re following me, all of them. I reach the stairs, the 
metal construction looks unstable, no time to worry about that 
though. If they catch up with me my construction will be 
unstable for the rest of my life…however short that life may 
be. I climb up, they’re all still following me, yelling at me, 
taunting me. The leader, the assailant of my brother and his 
wife, he’s closing in on me fast. I near the end of the first 
floor, I slow down my pace to boost his enthusiasm, he’s 
increasing his. I speed up, he jumps at me right before I turn 
to the left up the second stairs, he flies over the railing. I 
see his body clashing with the dumpster, I hear the cracking of 
his bones. He doesn’t get up. The other three halt to check out 
their boss, the blood dripping on the ground from the dumpster 
must be getting to them. I keep running, just keep on running. 
My lungs are about to burst, I don’t know how long I can keep 
this up. They get a hold of themselves, continue their yelling, 
promising me a slow and painful death. The thing is…I’m not a 
victim. All three of them still on the second stairs, nicely 
aligned in one row, reminds me of removing tiles. If you hit 
the first one hard enough with a shovel, the entire row flies 
up a little. I don’t have a shovel, they aren’t tiles. When the 
front man reaches the last step of the stairs I gather all the 
strength I’ve got left in me and kick him in the guts, he falls 
back into the arms of his followers. The last man can’t keep 
the weight, they tumble down. The third one breaks his neck. 
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I’m guessing the others have dislocated arms and legs. They 
aren’t getting up. I walk down, hear their moaning.  
 
There is a bitter sense of enjoyment occupying my mind. Their 
suffering pleases me. The woman, she’s still sitting there, a 
pale face often characterizes the ones left behind in an attack 
as brutal as this one was. It’s surprising that she hasn’t 
thrown up yet because of the stress. It saddens me to see her 
like this, I don’t know why I’m feeling the sadness. I’ve never 
felt anything of the sort since I took on the identity of The 
Watcher.  
 
“I’m sorry” Watchers don’t talk. “You should get going 
yourself, sooner or later those guys are going to get up, they 
won’t be in a good mood” She just looks at me.  
 
“Why didn’t you help us? You were capable of stopping them” I 
don’t know. “Why the hell didn’t you help us?!” I don’t know. 
“We were going to get married in two months, we had a child on 
the way!” Why didn’t I help them? “You’re just as terrible as 
those guys!” No, but my actions were. The lack thereof was.  
 
“You should go home, call the police and inform them of what 
happened in this alley, you probably have family to call as 
well” It’s all I can say.  
 
“I hate you” I know she does. I do too. 
 
As I walk out the alley, glancing one more time at the face of 
my own demon, the criminal on the dumpster, I feel something 
has changed. I don’t know what, I don’t know why or how. But I 
feel different. Such irony, to willingly become what one hates 
only to turn away from it by facing that hatred. It doesn’t 
make sense, but it happened. I throw my fedora upon the ground 
right before I take a left turn. I place my trench coat into 
the nearest dumpster. It’s time to buy some new clothes, I’ve 
walked around in this outfit long enough. Exactly as long as I 
needed to.    
 

**** THE END ( ? ) **** 
 
 
Copyright Kai Verheijen 2008 
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The Run 
By Inez L. Wilson 
 
Synopsis: The American essayist, Norman Cousins said, "Death 
is not the greatest loss in life. The greatest loss is what 
dies inside us while we live". In this fantastical tale of 
bikers on a run, this truth is illustrated to a phantasmal 
chronicle of relationships.  
 
About the Author: Born in 1957, Inez grew up in a small fishing 
village in the state of Washington called South Bend. He joined 
the Navy in 1975; meeting Debbie in 1981 and marrying her 
shortly after. While in the Navy, he visited many parts of the 
world, including: Spain, Italy, France, Switzerland, the former 
Yugoslavia, Kenya, Oman, Bahrain, Pakistan, U.A.E., Sri Lanka, 
Singapore, Thailand, the Philippines, Korea and Japan. After 
retiring from the Navy in 1995, at the ripe old age of 38, he 
spent one year on the road living out of an RV. He ended up 
settling down in Central California in Hanford, near his last 
duty station. He also worked as a purchasing agent from 1996 to 
2006; then moved to Texas in 2006. He now works as an apartment 
maintenance man. “Have no excuse for not writing more as I have 
plenty of free time, most of which I spend riding my Harley”, 
he admits. 
 
In this spiritual fantasy, Sam goes on a biker run to his 
hometown. Nothing is as it seems and as he discovers the truth 
about himself, he also learns to deal with the dead past for a 
happy future.  
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The Run 
By Inez L. Wilson 

 
 
They had been planning this run for a long time. Things like 
this took time, and the gang didn’t do anything at spur of the 
moment. The gang, such as it was, consisted of Sam and his old 
lady Wendy and Louis and his old lady Jan. 
 
Plans had been made, a timetable agreed upon and bikes loaded. 
Speaking of bikes, they had a couple of nice ones. Sam had an 
old surplus WLA-45 that he had chopped off most of the things 
he didn’t think necessary, such as bags, crash bars, front 
fender and such. He then bobbed the back fender and painted 
everything that was left on the bike black. It was a nice 
looking bike, reliable and ran on any kinda crap gas you could 
find. Louis on the other hand, or maybe more Jan, liked 
comfort. He had a 1948 Indian 348 Roadmaster painted red and 
cream. It had everything Sam had chopped off of his bike and a 
lot more. Jan bragged that she could fall asleep back there on 
that ‘chumme’ seat. And the windshield kept all the bugs and 
wind off them. But back to the trip, they were going home. Back 
to the small Texas town they had all left so many years ago. 
They had left and were all fairly sure they would have never 
returned. Only Sam still had family here. Though his Mom passed 
away years back, his Dad still lived out on their place. All of 
the other threes’ families had moved away or died. 
 
They finally got on the road, and as many runs are, they were 
there before they knew it. A few beers, a few tanks of gas and 
they were coming up on those old city limit signs. Now they had 
talked about it, and they all tried to harbor no expectations. 
They were all familiar with the old adage, “you can never go 
home again”. But secretly, they all hoped it wouldn’t apply to 
them.  
 
First stop was The Antlers Tavern. This was the local biker 
hang out, as well as a redneck hangout, and every other kind of 
hang out. When they pulled up in front, it was obvious it had 
been closed for years. Sam looked in the window and he could 
swear he saw himself by the jukebox, much younger of course, 
laughing, carrying on and just having a good old time. But no, 
it was just his overactive imagination. Sam and Louis looked up 
and down the one main street, which at one time had several 
beer joints. The only building which had any activity, had a 
modern looking sign that said, “arcade”. Not what they were 
looking for. They rode up and down the main drag several times, 
trying to catch a glimpse of some old friend or acquaintance, 
but saw nobody they knew. The folks they did see didn’t even 
acknowledge them. 
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“Oh well”, Sam said, “let’s run by the old man’s place, he’ll 
have some beer.”  
 
It was a short five minute ride out of town to where Sam had 
grown up. When they rolled up to where there had been a cattle 
fence, Wendy said, “Where the hell is your Pop’s fence?”  
 
As they rode closer to the house it became obvious that the 
fence wasn’t the only thing wrong. Siding was coming off the 
house, the barn had fallen down completely, and his old pickup, 
once his pride and joy, sat on blocks, the hood up, long 
forgotten. As they got closer to the house, the smell of 
unwashed flesh and stale beer assaulted their nostrils. Looking 
in the window they saw him, all 275 lbs of him, passed out on 
an old couch, empty beer cans strewn around him. Jan suggested 
they try back later and Sam quickly agreed. 
 
They hit the road again and at this point were unsure exactly 
where to go. Sam was noticeably shaken, and just wanted to hear 
and feel his beloved WLA. He got on it on the gravel road and 
as usual, Louis and Jan hung back. Number one, the big Chief 
wasn’t as quick, and number two Louis was much more concerned 
about the paint, or anything else on his bike than Sam. And 
most importantly Jan was not as brave as Wendy who liked speed. 
They hit the other side of town flying and all in their own way 
were wondering why they had come back. Nothing seemed to be 
here for them. They passed a roadhouse a few miles out of town; 
none of them even remembered it being there. They both pulled a 
U-turn and pulled in. It was full of bikers and they all seemed 
friendly. They all ordered ‘short beers’, except Sam who seemed 
real thirsty. An old guy who claimed to ride a Henderson Four 
asked them how far they had come. They all looked at each other 
and not one of them could remember. They all knew they had come 
a long ways, but could not remember where they had come from.  
 
“It’s always like that the first time you get a furlough from 
the big house.” They all looked at each other. Was this guy 
nuts? None of them had ever been to prison.  
 
The old man seemed to read their minds. “Not prison”, he said, 
“ya’all are dead. Just like everyone of us in this here 
roadhouse.”  
 
With this bit of info, Sam and his cohorts all collectively 
turned white.  
 
The old man continued, “They got a room for ya’all in back, 
room # 1. Go get some sleep and come back and talk to me when 
you want some more answers.” 
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They all woke up about 7:00 the next morning. Jan said that she 
had never slept so well. Wendy agreed and the boys just looked 
at each other. They all hoped what had happened the night 
before had been a dream. Sam thought about just hitting the 
road and putting this place behind them. But more than 
anything, he was a curious man. Why could none of them remember 
anything before they pulled into town? 
 
They all showered and went downstairs. The roadhouse had an old 
fashioned breakfast smorgasbord. They had eggs, anyway you 
like, pancakes, waffles, french toast, bacon, sausage, ham, 
hash browns, grits and biscuits. But most important of all, 
they had hot black coffee. It was all delicious. And the same 
old man from last night was serving it.  
 
When they got up to the serving table, the old man said, 
“Name’s Dexter. Everyone calls me Dex.”  
 
“Well Dex”, Sam said, “load us up.”  
 
“Be my pleasure”, Dex says. “Come up with any questions yet?”  
 
Sam exclaimed, “Let us damned eat first.”  
 
“Sure,” chuckled Dex. 
 
When everyone had eaten their fill, Dex sat down at their table 
with his steaming cup of very black coffee. “You see,” he 
started gently, “once you been in the big house for so long, 
Warden figures you ought to get to come back down here for a 
spell and do what you liked to do before. In all of our cases 
we’re scooter people”, he said as he made a gesture around the 
room to include everyone there. “But there’s one catch,” Dex 
went on. “He don’t send you down here for no free ride, you 
gotta pay your fare.”  
 
“How’s that?” Both girls chimed in, in unison.  
 
“In return for getting to come down here for a bit,” Dex 
explained, “you have to help someone turn their life around.”  
 
“How will we know who it is?” Louis asked. 
 
Dex said, “That’s for you to figure out. But what I can tell 
you is it’ll been some righteously screwed up person you meet 
fairly soon after getting here, and oh yeah, here’s the kicker, 
the person you’re supposed to help, and maybe one or two others 
will be the only people who can see you.” 
 
“Let’s blow this popsicle stand,” Sam bellowed. This whole 
thing was just more than he could take. He and Wendy jumped on 
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his bike and roared out of sight, followed by one cherry 
looking Indian. He was shifting out of second into high gear 
just as he saw some of the oddest looking motorcycles go by the 
other way. The first one had a big long fork, the likes of 
which he had never seen. The second one was a marquee he had 
never heard of...Honda. ‘Must be some foreign brand’. As its 
rider accelerated away, its engine had a high pitched whine 
unlike anything he had ever heard. ‘Surely it had to have more 
than two cylinders. Maybe three or four.’ 
 
As they rode back into town, he observed the group of 
motorcyclists that the two strange bikes he had just seen must 
have come from. They were parked outside a service station. 
Sam’s group pulled up just to watch. Sure enough there were 
several other bikes with the name Honda on the tank. He looked 
closely at one of them that looked real similar to the one that 
had just passed him by, and sure enough he counted four spark 
plug wires. He was right! It had been a four cylinder. But more 
interesting was their manner of dress. They had on black 
leather and Levi’s such as Sam and his bunch, but that’s where 
the similarity ended. The men all had extremely long hair, and 
most were unshaven. They looked most unsavory in Sam’s opinion.  
 
Just as he was thinking that, Jan chimed in with, “I think men 
look kinda cute with long hair.”  
 
But as Sam sat back and listened, these men’s conversations 
were quite similar to one’s his own group might have. How much 
further to ride today, or where could they get a cold beer, or 
whose bike was the best, etc. 
 
Sam, Wendy, Louis and Jan decided to walk over closer to the 
motorcyclists to get a closer look at both them and their 
bikes. Sure enough, Dex had been right. Nobody could see them. 
As Sam was looking closer at the big Honda he had been 
interested in, he heard the man who must’ve owned it, telling 
the service station attendant, “that it was a 1969 750 four”.  
 
At this point Sam felt his throat tighten and his vision close 
in for a second. Though he wasn’t sure where he had come from, 
he knew when he had left, it had been 1952. Against his better 
judgement he looked at a paper in the rack in front of the 
station....22 Mar 1975. ‘Could it be?’ 
 
At this point, the gang didn’t know what to think. Wendy, 
usually the quiet one, allowed that “Maybe we should get with 
the program, and find the person who’s life we are supposed to 
help.”  
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So with that, they fired up their old bikes, a WWII surplus 
Harley and a 1948 Indian and roared off into 1975 to see what 
they could see. 
 
After an hour or so of riding, they came upon a motel. A bunch 
of men in pickup trucks were just leaving as they pulled up. 
Neither Sam nor Louis knew what had prompted them to stop here, 
but both knew this was where they were supposed to be right 
now. They were pretty confident by this time that it was as the 
old man had said, most folks couldn’t see them, so why not look 
around? The door to Room #1 was ajar so they looked in. The 
room was in shambles, and a young woman lay crumbled up in the 
middle of the floor. She was surrounded by empty beer cans and 
wine bottles. She was weeping softly. It was obvious to Sam and 
company that she had been used and abused by numerous men, 
probably the men who had left as they pulled up. 
 
The girls crowded around her and asked if she was okay.  
 
She said, “Sure, as well as you can be when you’ve just been 
balled by over a dozen guys.”  
 
Both girls were instantly horrified, not only by what had 
happened, but by the frank language of the young woman. She 
didn’t even appear to be ashamed. Wendy told the young woman, 
whose name turned out to be Juanita, that she didn’t deserve to 
be treated that way.  
 
Juanita said, “I’m just scum, trust me, I do deserve to be 
treated like this.”  
 
Sam wondered to himself how a girl so young could have so 
little self worth. He also wondered about her name, Juanita, 
that was his Mom’s name. Sam gently suggested that the girls 
clean Juanita up before any more interrogation. Both men were 
asked to leave the motel room for an undetermined amount of 
time....so they got beer out of Juanita’s fridge and drank it 
while playing cards on the front porch. 
 
About an hour later they were invited back into the motel room. 
The young woman they had recently met looked totally different. 
Without the heavy makeup she looked to be no more that a 
freckle faced kid. “How old are you?” Sam asked.  
 
Juanita replied, “I’d be 18 this August.”  
 
As Sam looked at her there was something vaguely familiar about 
her, mainly her face. Aw hell, he was probably just imagining 
it. 
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The girls couldn’t wait to find her story....so Wendy just 
blurted out....“So what’s your story Juanita?” 
 
Juanita simply said, “There ain’t much to tell. About five 
years before I was born, my brother was killed in a motorcycle 
wreck. My parents never got over it. Mom died when I was young, 
never could accept losing her baby boy...her Sammy. Dad 
retreated into the bottle; I basically raised myself. Dad’s 
still alive, if you want to call it that.”  
 
When Juanita quit talking it became deadly quiet. Sam simply 
asked, “What were your parents names?”  
 
“Why Big Sam and Juanita,” she said. At that Sam walked out, he 
had to have some air, he couldn’t breath. ‘Was this really his 
Baby Sister? Mom and Pop had talked about trying again for a 
girl.’ 
 
Almost as on cue, Dex shows up in an ancient Pickup....it 
would’ve been old back in 1952. Sam pounced on Dex and 
immediately started asking him questions. “Can we tell her who 
we are?” Sam asked.  
 
Dex simply said, “Up to you. There’s really aren’t any rules; 
use your best judgement. Right now, I think we ought to get her 
back to the roadhouse before any of those yahoos come back.” 
The girls loaded her and her few possessions in Dex’s truck and 
they all headed back to the roadhouse. On the ride back all Sam 
could think of was, ‘I have a sister...and boy is she screwed 
up.’ 
 
Once they got back to the roadhouse, supper was served. It was 
smorgasbord style as had been the breakfast. There was mesquite 
grilled brisket, beans, coleslaw, potato salad, rolls, peach 
cobbler and plenty of cold beer or ice tea to wash it all down. 
While they were eating, Sam couldn’t help but sneaking a glance 
at Juanita from time to time. He knew what it was he had seen, 
she has Mom’s eyes and nose; Sam planned on telling her 
immediately after eating but couldn’t bring himself to do it. 
It took several beers to work up the courage. Instead of saying 
anything, he just handed her a faded picture of his parents he 
had in his wallet.  
 
“Where did you get this?” she asked in an accusatory tone.  
 
He simply said, “They’re my parents too, I‘m Sam.”  
 
“Why are you messing with me?” Juanita asked him. “If you were 
Sam, you’d be dead.”  
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“I am Sam and I think you‘re right,” Sam shot back at her. Sam 
was now wondering if he had given her more information than she 
was capable of processing. She got up and ran over to him, he 
thought she was going to hit him, but she simply put her arms 
around him and didn‘t let him go for a full minute.  
 
“How is this possible?” she asked.  
 
“I’m not sure,” Sam said. “We’re just figuring it out 
ourselves.” 
 
Dex wisely suggested all turn in as it had been a day loaded 
with ups and downs. They all slept very well and awoke to the 
smell of the same breakfast smorgasbord they had had the 
morning before. When all finished eating their fill, Dex 
announced he was going to need three helpers for some chores 
around the roadhouse.  
 
He looked at Louis, Jan and Wendy and said, “I nominate you 
three.” 
 
“Why don’t you take your sister for a ride”, he said to Sam.  
 
“Put on some long pants sis.” Sam said to Juanita. It felt 
strange having a sister he never knew about, strange but good. 
 
They were gone all day, they’d ride a little, and stop and talk 
a little. Juanita filled him in on what had happened after he 
was gone, and Sam filled her in on what life was like up to 
1952. As the day wore on, it occurred to Sam that it was almost 
as if they were talking about two different families. The 
parents who raised Juanita didn’t sound anything like the 
parents who raised him. No wonder she’s so messed up. 
Apparently Mom retreated into herself and just willed herself 
to die few years later. And Dad had always liked his beer, but 
not like this. He was always clean and well groomed and always 
kept the ranch in the same condition. They needed to try to get 
the old man back on his feet...maybe that would be therapeutic 
for Juanita. But he knew by her voice, that she had some major 
issues where he was concerned, forgiveness might be a hard 
thing to come by for her.  
 
Anyway, he suggested going out and seeing him on the way back 
to the roadhouse.  
 
“Hell no”, Juanita exploded, “I don’t ever want to see that 
bastard again!”  
 
“He is our flesh and blood”, Sam offered.  
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“Oh, what the hell”, Juanita said reluctantly, “I’ll help you 
clean him up, but that’s all.” 
 
On the way back they passed the roadhouse, rode clean through 
town and out the other side towards Sam and Juanita’s childhood 
home. It looked much the same as it had when Sam and his 
friends were there several days ago. Except the old man was 
wide awake, sitting in an ancient easy chair on the front 
porch, drinking Lone Star Beer.  
 
“Who the hell are ya’all two?” he snarled at them as they 
walked up.  
 
“We’re your kids, Sam and Juanita”, they both said. 
 
“Yeah, right”, the old man said. “She might be Juanita, but 
Sam’s been dead for years.”  
 
“Well I’m back.” Sam said.  
 
“Get the hell off my front porch”, the old man yelled.  
 
“See”, Juanita hissed, “He ain’t changed none.”  
 
“It’s the drink that’s got to him, he don’t know who anybody 
is”, Sam shot back.  
 
“Ya’all aren’t really Sam and Juanita, are you?” the old man 
asked.  
 
“Yeah Dad, we are”, Sam answered.  
 
“Well come on up then”, the old man stated. He looked ready to 
pass out. The two of them got him up and into the house and 
into bed. Both were amazed by the stench, both of their father 
and the house. They had also forgotten how big he was. They 
attempted to talk to him a bit, but he was soon snoring, fast 
asleep. Or probably passed out more likely. They both tried to 
clean him up the best they could, got him into the cleanest 
clothes they could find in the house. While Juanita attempted 
to bring some kind of semblance of order and cleanliness to the 
house, Sam rode back to the roadhouse to get food as they were 
hungry and the old man probably would be when he woke up. When 
Sam got there Dex met him with a large cardboard box and 
started strapping it to his back fender. “Food and coffee for 
the night”, he said.  
 
“How about beer?” Sam asked. “Juanita and I might like a 
couple”.  
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“You might”, Dex said. “But your Pa don’t need it around right 
now. You need a beer you come back here and get it.” 
 
When Sam got back he was amazed at the progress Juanita had 
made in the house. It was starting to look somewhat like it had 
when they were growing up. Sam unpacked the box. In it was 
coffee, eggs, bacon, potatoes, rolls, butter, cheese and an 
onion. He asked his sister if she could cook and her answer 
was, “not worth a crap”.  
 
“Well I can”, he said.  
 
As she had already washed all the dishes, he grabbed a clean 
coffee pot out of the drainer and started some coffee first. 
Then started frying up the whole pound of bacon. While it was 
frying, he drained some of the grease into another skillet and 
sliced a mess of potatoes and some onion and started frying 
that. While that was frying he scrambled about a dozen eggs and 
about the time they were done, added some grated cheddar 
cheese. Then he served up three plates of eggs scrambled with 
cheese, golden brown fried potatoes, crispy bacon, rolls on the 
side with butter and hot black coffee.  
 
About that time, the old man walked in and said, “Something 
smells damned good.” They all sat down to eat and not much was 
said until they were done. 
 
When Big Sam finished his plate, he pushed it away and poured 
himself another cup of coffee. “What are you doing here, Son?” 
he asked. “I identified your body; I still have your death 
certificate”.  
 
“I don’t exactly know how to explain it Pop”, Sam said. “But 
it’s really me.”  
 
With that, the old man looked at his daughter and paused. 
“Haven’t seen you around here much”, he said.  
 
“You ain’t been much to be around”, she answered.  
 
Big Sam chuckled and said, “Yeah I reckon I ain’t.” With that a 
flood of grievances escaped Juanita’s lips. Most of it centered 
around Big Sam’s drinking, but not all of it. The old man did 
his best to try and explain how much hurt he had been carrying 
inside him for so many years. Not only because of his son’s 
death, but also losing his wife just a few years later. He 
wasn’t so much trying to justify his behavior, as much as 
explain to her what was inside of him. Somehow it seemed easier 
with Sam here while he was talking. 
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As the night wore Juanita and the old man continued to talk. 
Sam would sometimes join in the conversation, but mostly not. 
They seemed to be getting on just fine without his butting in. 
Numerous pots of coffee were made, and several times Sam 
excused himself and took his coffee out onto the porch to enjoy 
the stars.  
 
It was one of the times that Dex walked up out of the shadows 
and said “Time to go Hotshot.”  
 
“Back to the roadhouse”, Sam asked.  
 
“No, back to the Big House”, Dex said. “Your time here is up, 
your job is done.”  
 
“What about my friends back at the roadhouse?” Sam asked. “What 
about my bike?”  
 
“Your bike and your friends are already headed back, it’s time 
we joined them”, Dex answered.  
 
“Can’t I say goodbye to my Pop and my sis?” Sam pleaded.  
 
“No need, you know they love you, and they wouldn’t remember 
anyway,” said Dex. “Besides, we’re already on our way”.  
 
Sam involuntarily blinked then opened his eyes. He and Wendy, 
Jan and Louis and of course Dex were standing in front of a 
window with a sign over it that simply said, ‘check in here 
upon return’. 
 
At some point in Juanita and her father’s conversations she 
noticed her brother’s absence. She knew he had been coming and 
going to get coffee, but she couldn’t remember the last time 
she had seen him. She went out on the front porch to check on 
him. But by the time she got out there, couldn’t for the life 
of her remember why she had gone out there. She walked back in 
to her father thinking, “I’m sure glad to have him back”. 
 
 

**** THE END **** 
 
 
Copyright Inez L. Wilson 2008 
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To Tame A Mango 
By Anona Maliki 
 
Synopsis: An American woman, fascinated with the Eastern 
flavor, tastes forbidden fruit and realizes that she is a wild 
one, not meant for the “picky-eater”.  
 
About the Author: Ms. Anona was born and raised in Chicago and 
is obtaining her Master's. She is married to a Muslim man from 
Pakistan. Her goal is to write a book based on her experiences 
navigating this culture. She is a grown woman raising a family, 
but is forced to compartmentalize her personas to avoid the 
onslaught of impending identity crisis; the result is Angela 
who deals with things Western, and Malika, her Eastern 
counterpart. Together they both adhere to and discredit all 
stereotypes and stigmas of a young Caucasian American, at times 
simultaneously. In her free time, she reads compulsively and 
enjoys correspondence. 
 
In this heart-warming story, the author narrates the youthful 
nature of a woman in a foreign culture. She is carefree and 
passionate and there are no shackles now to keep her imprisoned 
in prudence.  
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To Tame A Mango 
By Anona Maliki 

 
 
“Yes, ma’am.” The waiter said as he rushed over and stared into 
his small notepad. “What would you like?” It was too early in 
the morning for anyone else to be dining at the small Pakistani 
eatery, but it had still taken over fifteen minutes for the 
waiter to appear. It seemed the pace did not ever change 
whether two patrons, or twenty. 
 
“Um, one halwa puri, but with chapatti instead.” said Jane. 
“And a lassi.” 
 
“Mango lassi,” the waiter nearly told her. 
 
“No,” she said, crinkling her nose a bit. “Plain.” 
 
“Oh, the mangoes are so fresh. You will love.” he said, 
shifting his head from side to side with a look of seriousness 
on his face. If it had been an Italian joint and waiter, he 
would have most definitely kissed the tips of his fingers. 
 
“Plain,” she said, reiterating herself in a way that could only 
be interpreted as rudeness. The waiter collected the menu and 
hurried away. 
 
She remembered him from before. This was the same waiter that 
had served her family many times. They used to eat there on 
weekends, but that seemed like a long time ago. No one seemed 
to remember her face and she didn’t want anyone to recall 
anyway. Now she was treated as just another American that had 
decided to broaden her cultural horizons by switching from 
Indian food to Pakistani for a change, allotting her more 
attention than she was previously offered. Earlier, when she 
was a wife of one of their own, they would speak less to her, 
ushering all conversation through him, but now she would order 
and they would say, “Oh, that is very spicy for you!” They had 
no idea that she knew exactly which spices should be used where 
and could cook all the dishes, even the ones with flour in 
them. 
 
Her husband had been a picky eater and was quick to lash with 
the tongue when it wasn’t done just right. After living in the 
Middle East and spending long vacations in Pakistan, she 
learned to cook the dishes beyond the ones utilizing the common 
formula: fried onions, spices, meat, vegetable, yogurt, or some 
variation in that sequence. She didn’t completely get the 
essence of Eastern cooking until forced to cook off the floor 
with her dupatta draped around her, like she saw the women in 
his family do many times. They could have easily stood and 



Issue 01, Vol 01 Freedom Fiction 
 

http://freedomfriends.in/ page 26 of 55 

cooked as they had all the equipment, but felt more comfortable 
with the fire between their loosely-clothed legs perched on a 
small stool made for children. The chapatti took her years to 
master, but chawal was surprisingly the most difficult. 
 
“See this rice, how it breaks away at the touch, no sticking.” 
Her husband once said while mashing a few grains between his 
forefinger and thumb. “You need to learn to make it like this!” 
It was early in the marriage when they were eating dinner 
outside with some of his casual friends. Up until that point, 
they were conversing only in their native tongue, taking a 
break from their follies only to admonish her with some 
rudimentary cooking lessons. 
 
“I don’t get,” she said. “What’s wrong with a little 
stickiness? Chinese rice is sticky. Koreans... Japanese... they 
love it.” 
 
Her husband gave her a look that could only be interpreted as 
“Shut the fuck up, you stupid bitch.” She didn’t know what he 
would do if she didn’t, but imagined him suffocating her in 
sleep with a bag of Basmati saffron. 
 
The waiter set the order on the table in front of her. The food 
was good, as expected, but as she sucked in the lassi through 
the straw, it tasted sour and without a trace of sugar. I 
should have ordered the mangoes, bloody mangoes, she thought, 
the most indecent of all fruits. There’s no good way to eat 
one. When you cut the thing, it leaks all over the place and if 
you bite right into it, the fibers get stuck in your teeth like 
dental floss. She remembered her husband scolding her so 
harshly for the way she cut one that she decided she was better 
off putting the mangoes down for good. 
 
She used to pluck them right from the tree and eat them like a 
maniac, the pulp running all over her face and down her shirt. 
But that was a lifetime ago, it seemed, and far away, in 
Bolivia. The mango trees blossomed early that year, her host 
mom said. There was a fenced-in garden behind the house that 
she used to sneak into. It had everything a tropical paradise 
was supposed to offer. Guava, lychee, passion fruit, and, of 
course, hidden cannabis, not far from the coca trees. It was 
hard for the authorities to bust such places because they gave 
away fresh produce to the poor. Every Wednesday, they would 
line up and get a box full of carrots, cebolla, perejil, or 
whatever else was in season. Everything came in stalks and 
bundles, even the coca leaves that once contained life, were 
processed to look like inorganic stalks. The long cylindrical 
tubes were then stacked vertically in buckets ready for 
shipping. She would often lightly chew on one of the leaves as 
all the locals did and be amazed at how such an innocent-
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looking plant, a natural anesthetic, could form into the 
narcotic that was smuggled into the neighboring countries 
harboring a massive appetite. 
 
Six months into her stay, she got to see that process in 
action. There was a pub, almost like a biker bar in the states, 
where everyone knew each other. She met Ravi there a few times 
and she fell for him almost immediately. He always seemed to 
have a flock of people following him, but he didn’t seem 
arrogant about it. He laughed gregariously and his walk was 
more like a bounce, but his clothes were always black like he 
should have been depressed. His straight hair ran just below 
his chin and he tossed it around like a girl. Still his 
masculinity was oozing everywhere. His skin, a silkier shade of 
brown than anyone else, a little taller, more fit. He told her 
about Brazil, the beaches, the people as they drank caipirinha, 
sangria, or if there were many friends, shared a litter of 
national beer served on ice, like champagne. She said ‘no’ when 
he asked her to accompany him on his trip on short notice, but 
changed her mind when she saw him mount his bike, a Japanese 
one, jet black, but not too flashy. The next night, they rode 
away during sunset with visions of Che Guevara’s last ride in 
her head. 
 
They drove for days, driving through the better half of the 
night. Ravi knew places all along the way and stopped 
frequently, but the roads were bad, winding and full of cars 
not giving way. Her back and inner thighs hurt and she cringed 
at every pothole. She knew the purpose of the trip was to 
transport drugs, but she had underestimated how much. There was 
cocaine hidden all over amid the bike, their personal 
belongings, and beneath the produce they displayed on top. When 
she asked how they would get it through the checkpoints, she 
was told not to worry. 
 
“Paraguay has free borders.” he said. “And, if you get stopped, 
you just pay them to go away.” He said with a wry smile. 
 
The next night they started late and traveled through without 
stops, with extra of everything they needed. It was the Gran 
Chaco desert. She had heard stories about there not being a 
proper border at all, but someone had failed to mention that 
there were no paved roads either. The sky was brighter than she 
had ever seen before, the stars engulfing it completely. 
Daylight finally came and the trees became taller and taller 
and the roads wider. Suddenly, out of nowhere, there was 
pavement again, brand–new-smooth-as-a-baby’s-butt pavement. 
They whizzed past the few lumber trucks that were laboring 
noisily towards civilization. Soon the trees began to dwindle 
again and homes appeared in their place. 
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They took rest, and at the height of the next day, arrived at 
the Brazilian border, which was a bridge that sat over the 
River Parana. It was congested and there was no room to 
maneuver in between cars. More people seemed to be crossing by 
foot than by any other means. They all carried big boxes 
strapped to their backs or tethering uneasily on top of their 
heads. The patrol seemed to only be pulling people over 
subjectively, and they drew a sigh of relief when they realized 
that the car in front of them was picked for a random search. 
They were allowed to pass freely, but crawled along with the 
pedestrians for the length of the bridge. 
 
“The hard part is over.” Ravi exclaimed, happily, after they 
had crossed. “Now, we will enjoy.” The rest of the trip was 
much more relaxed and peaceful. The poverty that she was now 
used to seeing diminished a bit and there were instead 
beautiful homes sneaking out from the top of glass-encrusted 
concrete walls. The road began to feel more like a proper 
highway as it meandered through gentle rolling hills and 
meadows. Everything seemed sunny and cheery like the beach was 
just around the corner. When they finally did arrive, she 
jumped right in and embraced it like a long lost friend. The 
sand was coarse and so rubbery that it squeaked. The waves 
washed over the terrain and tiny holes appeared in the sand 
that made it froth. The beach was breathing, it seemed, one 
step closer to being its own life form. 
 
She looked back and saw Ravi sitting and smoking a fag. He 
looked out of place, like a black dot on the landscape. They 
had never really bonded like she had hoped they would. He was 
always quiet when not around a large group. When she approached 
him, he seemed to look past her in longing of something or 
someone else. She rejected his invitation to continue with him 
to Buenos Aires, although the city beamed like a beacon akin to 
San Francisco during the hippy era. 
 
They sat and shared their last silent moments together chewing 
off large pieces of sugarcane from the stalk like it was steak 
from a T-bone. The campesino offered a coconut and the chance 
to cut it with his aid. He skillfully showed them how, by 
making small incisions round and round, an opening could be 
made at the top without disturbing the sweet water inside. Jane 
declined as she already knew she was unfit to maneuver the long 
sword-like instrument. 
 
There were always machetes lying around outside in the garden 
at the back of her house. She once tried to use it on a mango. 
She wanted to know what made that small rattling noise when you 
shook it. It sounded more like an avocado, but a mango’s seed 
is not loose inside. She nearly hacked it to death, bits and 
pieces of it flying everywhere. Still, she could not penetrate 
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the seed, the pod casing; that seemed solid. She gave up and 
was content to allow it to remain a mystery. You can eat my 
meat, but there is something inside that can never be yours, 
the mango implied and she respected it. 
 
The waiter appeared out of nowhere. “Haven’t I seen you here 
before?” he said hesitantly as he piled the dirty dishes 
noisily. 
 
Jane thought about lying to avoid the painful questions that 
would soon follow, but she responded otherwise. “Yes.” She said 
curtly, only looking him in the eye briefly to give a tight-
lipped smile. She was suddenly glad she had grabbed the copy of 
the “Indian Times” on the way in so she could shield herself. 
 
He turned to go away, but kept on looking at her quizzically 
while letting out something close to a whimper, uncertain how 
or if to continue. 
 
There were no easy answers when it came to Jane’s past and she 
felt stuck somewhere between it and the unknown future that 
would forge ahead regardless. The memories of South America, 
the glamour she had tried back then to embrace had not 
distilled with time; in fact, she mostly detested it because of 
the pain it had seemingly caused her husband. 
 
Now her, oftentimes, overbearing husband was gone and with it 
the strictness and responsibilities she had scoffed. She could 
go out every night of the week if she wanted and never have to 
cook. She could wear shorts and hang out at the beach. She had 
given him a hard time, like a child disrespecting a parent, but 
she needed him to guide her, to tell her what to think, to 
punish her for being so cheap and careless in her past. No one 
else seemed to care how self-destructive she had become, 
reeking of booze, sex, and drugs. She had learned to despise 
her former self and start a new one, in his liking, but years 
later, here she was, doubting if she had really changed. 
 
She remembered the fight about the mango. It seemed as silly an 
argument as ever, but the event did happen in the middle of the 
day during the month of Ramadan. Maybe she deserved to be 
belittled for things she did not fully understand or 
appreciate. She had already once allowed herself to become the 
mango she always desired to taste, although the seed, the soul, 
the thing that rattled inside that you could never really 
touch, had rotted away inside its core and was left to degrade 
in compost. 
 

**** THE END **** 
 
Copyright Anona Maliki 2008 
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Heat Lightning 
By Joe Harless 
 
Synopsis: Identity, a man’s knowledge of self, who we are and 
what makes us understand ourselves. Jeremy remembers only 
glimpses of horror from his birthdays. Will he get past his 
anguish to solve his situation? 
 
About the Author: Joe is a math teacher. He reads in nearly 
every genre and his current favorite author is Dean Koontz. 
 
In this spooky science fiction, the protagonist Jeremy will 
come closer to unfolding the mystery of himself. 
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Heat Lightning 
By Joe Harless 

 
 
Jeremy sat in the darkness and watched through his apartment 
window as the heat lightning lit up the night sky. Distant, 
quiet, flashes of light that danced behind the curtains of the 
clouds silently performing to their own song for anyone who was 
willing to watch. Tomorrow would be his birthday. Tomorrow the 
terror would begin again as it did every year on his birthday. 
Tonight fear would nudge him awake every time he felt the urge 
to drift off to sleep.   
 
Tension gripped his chest and interrupted his breathing when he 
recalled the summer nights of his childhood. The scratching at 
his window that began the night before his birthday, the trance 
which followed, and the flashes of memory, visions, dreams; 
images he could not make sense of. He hoped these were his 
minds way of dealing with a traumatic event that had happened 
to him, not flashes of memory of traumatic events that he had 
caused. 
 
Eight years ago on his twelfth birthday he was staring into the 
night sky to watch the heat lightning. Silent flashes of light 
illuminating the sky, meant by God to be entertaining, not 
frightening. A spectacular show of nature’s beauty to dazzle, 
not to frighten. But, clowns are meant to be funny and 
lighthearted and that didn’t stop some people from being 
deathly afraid of them. Phobias! Irrational fears that come 
from nowhere and can’t be explained. Jeremy’s fear of the heat 
lightning of the summer sky had a source, a tipping point, even 
though he couldn’t remember the details surrounding it. He 
didn’t even know if he wanted to remember the details that 
surrounded it. 
 
Now, eight years later, the heat lightning still has the same 
effect on him.  Not because he is afraid of it, not because it 
is a phobia, but because it always happens the night before his 
birthday and the following hours are revealed only in pieces 
through dreams or flash of memories over the course of the 
following days. This is not a phobia. This fear is rational. 
Like standing next to a man in a hockey mask with a bloody 
machete. 
   
He doesn’t know when it will happen, or why it does happen, he 
just knows that it will happen and can’t be stopped. 
 
He’s been lying about his birthday for years because he is 
afraid that people will want to throw him a party and he won’t 
show up and he won’t be able to explain where he had been.   
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Sometimes his clothes are torn and bloody when he wakes up and 
the blood can’t be his, he never has a scratch on him. 
Sometimes he wakes up completely naked.   
 
The lightning flashed again. He stood up and walked over to the 
window and looked down at the street below. There were people 
out walking, enjoying the wet heat of summer and with raised 
spirits always accompanying the warmer months; like a spirit of 
happiness descends upon the land and pulls everyone out of 
their winter hibernation. This has always been the sign of 
impending dread for Jeremy. The gray skies give way to blue 
skies. The dry cool of spring becomes the wet heat of summer 
and then the heat lightning. When it begins, his birthday marks 
the horror, to be celebrated every year not with candles, but 
with fear and agony of dreadful anticipation and the knowledge 
of not knowing. 
 
Another silent flash in the sky then a drop of rain lands on 
his hand. A breeze blows through the open window and the 
curtain enjoys the company for a moment. Another flash then 
numbness, the room rotates under his feet, the floor coming up 
to hit him in the back. Thump! He has time to realize that he 
is on the ground.  
 
It has begun. 
 
There was a clicking at the window. Drops of rain, Jeremy 
thought. Am I awake already?  Is it already over?   
 
The clicking again. Definitely not drops of rain. Too solid, he 
thought. Too metallic. The clicking moved beyond the window and 
was approaching him where he lay motionless; paralyzed. Jeremy 
thought as hard as he could, trying to remember whether he 
remembered this happening before. He couldn’t. He strained hard 
to recall some bit of information, some bit of memory which 
would suggest that this is normal. He’d been here before, where 
ever here was, some metaphysical realm stuffed neatly between 
the real world and almost completely fucking insane. 
 
The clicking got closer. It moved slowly towards him. 
Cautiously. Jeremy tried to open his eyes but couldn’t. He 
remembered that he’d fallen asleep on the couch in his parent’s 
living room one time and woke up to the sound of a bee buzzing 
around his ear. Certain that he’d get stung, he tried to move 
and realized that he couldn’t move. He heard his dad talking on 
the phone and his mom moving around in the kitchen. The bee 
continued to buzz.  
 
Oh God, what if it stings my eye?  
 



Issue 01, Vol 01 Freedom Fiction 
 

http://freedomfriends.in/ page 34 of 55 

He tried to scream for his dad to come help him. He screamed 
“DAD!”, but the sound never materialize past his mind. It 
passed through his throat and lips as silently as a whisper. 
 
The clicking reminded Jeremy of that bee and reminded him also 
that screaming would probably be useless. But he tried anyway. 
As he expected, the sound passed through his lips making little 
more than a raspy shush. 
 
Now when the clicking was closer it sounded more throaty to 
Jeremy, like a sound someone makes by creating suction between 
the back of their tongue and throat then moving the tongue. A 
wet, mucousy sound. Jeremy felt like he wanted to throw up, but 
there was no gag reflex to send his dinner across the floor. 
 
Then something cool touched his arm. His body jerked slightly 
and whatever was touching him let go. He knew it was only a 
slight jerk. He could feel everything, but could move nothing. 
However his reaction gave him hope that he might, if he willed 
himself hard enough, be able to move. 
He was touched again. A cool small hand grabbed the bicep of 
his right arm. Jeremy instinctively jerked again, but whatever 
was holding his arm did not move this time.   
 
Another click. 
 
Jeremy tried to will his eyes open. If his body could jerk 
because it had been touched, his eyes could open.  
 
Open damn it. Open! 
 
The light blurred as it passed between the slits in his eyes.  
He couldn’t see anything in the room. 
 
Maybe I can turn my head. 
 
If he could turn to his right he could see whatever was 
grabbing his arm. Was it someone there to help him? That had to 
be it. Someone had heard him fall and they had come to help 
him. But why would they be making a clicking noise rather than 
trying to wake him up? 
 
Whatever is happening causes me to not register the sounds in 
the room. They are talking to me, it just sounds like clicks! 
 
Jeremy tried to talk to the person who’d come to help him, but 
the air passed through his throat and mouth without making a 
sound. 
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The pressure on his bicep increased and he felt like he was 
being dragged towards the window. Again he tried to scream for 
help and again there was no sound. 
 
Jeremy’s body went completely numb for a moment then he felt 
the sudden sensation of falling. As if from a bad dream he 
jerked himself awake and his eyes opened completely. 
 
When he looked up he saw the wall behind him. If he looked 
still further he saw the floor. To the right was his bed and a 
short figure dressed in black. Maybe four feet tall; Jeremy 
couldn’t tell. 
 
He did realize that he was floating above the floor, about 
three feet off the ground, hanging there as though some 
invisible cord had been attached to his belly button and the 
rest of his weight hung from it. 
 
He felt a sudden intense burning in his stomach and started to 
scream. Whoever was standing to his right put a small black 
gloved hand over his mouth and leaned towards Jeremy’s face. 
 
The eyes were a pale blue and the skin around them was a rough 
brown. The strangeness of this face caused Jeremy to start 
shivering. He wanted to scream and he wanted to run and he 
wanted his life to be normal again. At this moment, he had none 
of those things. 
 
And then his eyes went shut. 
 
When they opened he knew he was outside, but he didn’t know 
where. His body felt miles away from his consciousness and the 
prospect of moving his finger or even worse his head felt as 
foreign as trying to bend the tine of a fork with his mind. In 
his periphery he could see that he was on top of a building. He 
could see the door that opened and led down, back into the 
building. He’d been to the roof of his building and it didn’t 
look like this. Also, had he been on the roof of his building 
he would have seen the taller buildings jutting up into the 
sky. All he saw was the city lights reflected on the dark 
clouds above, the barrier around the top of the building, the 
door and something else. 
 
A figure moved just outside of his field of vision. He could 
see the shadow, but not the figure itself. 
 
He tried to make a noise, but the air gently flowed past his 
vocal chords without so much as a disturbance. Another furtive 
movement caught his eye and he strained to see what was moving. 
There was nothing he could do. His body was paralyzed.   
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The figures seemed to get closer to him. Lying on his back he 
looked in their direction, which if he were standing, would 
have been straight up. He looked, his eyes ached, he strained 
so hard to see them; but all he perceived was that they were 
getting closer. 
 
Something moved into his line of sight. Brief. So fast that had 
he blinked at that exact moment he would have missed it. A 
hand? An arm? It was something that moved fast. 
 
It occurred to him that there might be some kind of an 
argument. Then it occurred to him that if there was an argument 
it would be most likely about him. He tried not to think about 
the prospects of what they would be arguing about, but given 
the circumstance that he was in, he could hardly help himself. 
Were they arguing about what to do with him, that is, his body? 
Or were they arguing about the most efficient way to kill him? 
 
He tried to drown out these thoughts with the last song he 
remembered hearing, something about best friends by Queen. What 
was the name of that song again? It didn’t matter. It was 
serving the purpose of blocking out the thoughts that were 
coming to him at an alarming rate. No one wants to think about 
what is going to happen to their body after they die which is 
actually kind of silly. Regardless of what you believe happens 
at and after death; the body always does the same thing whether 
its embalmed and buried, cremated, or run through a wood 
chipper and fed to some hungry pigs — it decomposes. 
 
Freddie Mercury’s vocals are much more pleasant than those 
thoughts however and that is exactly what he wanted to focus 
on. The best friend, that I’ve ever had, I’ve been with you 
such a long time... then it occurred to him that the best 
friend that he might be singing to was his own body and his 
thoughts went right back on to that rollercoaster of hell 
again. 
 
He had been so focused on the thoughts of what would happen to 
his corpse and what was moving outside of his field of vision 
that he hadn’t yet considered two things. The first is that he 
hadn’t heard anything. Not a single sound. Not even the sound 
of his own heart beating in his chest. If he were on top of a 
building in the city, he would have heard some of the street 
noise from down below reverberating up the walls and into his 
ears. If he were secluded in the middle of the forest 
somewhere, he would have heard some kind of night life chirping 
away at the moon. Hell, if he were in a sensory deprivation 
tank he would have heard his own heart beating. He could always 
count on that or at least the ringing in his ears. But, he 
heard nothing. 
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The second was that if he were on top of the building, with the 
gravel that they always put up there (he supposed it was incase 
they ever got desperate for parking), then he would have felt 
that poking him. 
 
Other than sight, his other senses had been deactivated.  That 
was all he had. Perhaps whatever was moving around didn’t know 
that. It didn’t know that he could see that they were there — 
sense them at least — just outside of his field of vision. 
 
He continued to try to look at whoever/ whatever was standing 
in just the right place to not be seen, when he began to hear 
two distinct warbling sounds. At first he didn’t know if he had 
actually heard it or if he had just imagined hearing it. He 
looked harder this time and felt his head move an indiscernible 
degree. He could see, what he thought, looked like the tops of 
two heads. 
   
The warbling stopped and the heads turned toward him. He 
strained harder to look and though he didn’t see the two beings 
move toward him, the next thing he knew, they were standing 
right beside him. One had its hand on his throat.  Jeremy could 
feel the vague sensation of pressure and see the muscles 
tighten under the brown skin as it held him down. The other 
being was shining something into his eyes. Jeremy wanted to 
move, but he couldn’t. 
 
The warbling was them - talking. Now that they were closer he 
knew that, but it sounded like no language Jeremy had ever 
heard regardless of how foreign. It sounded like all consonants 
at some points and all vowels at others then at still other 
points it sounded like noises that neither consonants nor 
vowels could aptly describe. 
 
The one that held Jeremy by the neck leaned in to get a closer 
look at Jeremy’s face. Then it stood, still holding Jeremy by 
the neck, lifting him. Those spindly arms were strong enough to 
hold Jeremy’s six foot tall 180 pound frame off the ground as 
if he was a pillow. He hadn’t realized how tall the creatures 
were. They had to be seven or eight feet tall Jeremy thought.   
 
The creature made a popping noise with its throat then spoke to 
Jeremy. “How did you wake up?”  The voice was deep but lilting. 
 
“I don’t understand what you are talking about.” 
 
“Your eyes. They aren’t closed. They should be. How did you 
wake up?” 
 
“I don’t know. I just did.” 
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The question that the creature asked Jeremy next shocked him to 
his core. It made his skin feel like it carried enough 
electricity to power the building he was standing on. 
 
“Are you from this planet?” The creature’s voice was as serious 
as though he had asked about Jeremy’s eye color. 
 
“Yes.” Jeremy answered.  
 
It occurred to him that he was able to speak to the creature. 
Then it also occurred to him that he was still being held by 
the throat and he couldn’t open his mouth. The creature, the 
alien, was speaking to him telepathically. 
 
“Are you sure?” The creature said. Using his mouth. 
 
Only Jeremy was speaking telepathically to the creature; “Yes 
I’m sure”, he confirmed. 
 
“I don’t think you are.”  
 
Jeremy thought that being asked whether he was from this planet 
was the most frightening thing that he could be asked by 
something that is obviously alien. He was wrong. Being accused 
of not being from Earth was far more startling. 
 
The other creature entered Jeremy’s line of sight. This one was 
even taller than the one holding him by the neck by about a 
foot. It made the same noise with its throat then said “I’m 
going to shine this in your eyes and you will be able to stand 
on your own, do you agree to stand still?” 
 
“Yes.” 
 
The creature shined some kind of light into Jeremy’s eyes. It 
reminded him of a laser, but it had a soft comforting feeling. 
When the light went away he realized he was standing on his 
feet. Being able to look around he realized that he was still 
in St. Louis, just on one of the taller buildings, he wasn’t 
sure which. Then this creature kneeled before Jeremy. On its 
knee, he still looked Jeremy in the eye.  
 
It said “You are not from this planet. We have watched you grow 
and you are not human. Tell us where you are from or we will 
kill you.” 
 
“I’m from here. I’m from Earth. I don’t know what...” 
 
The creature shot a fist out and into Jeremy’s chest. He flew 
through the air, landed on his back, then jumped to his feet 
immediately. His own agility shocked him. 
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The two creatures tried to flank him. He had no choice but to 
run straight. And run he did. He had never literally ran for 
his life and was aware that he had never run as fast as he was 
running now. Ahead of him was the small area that housed the 
stairs that lead to the roof of this building. The door was on 
the opposite side from where he was. When he rounded the 
corner, in the briefest moment of time his mind registered that 
there was something standing there, that it was one of the 
creatures he thought he had left behind by running so fast, and 
now it had just grabbed him by the neck. 
 
Jeremy had passed out once before from getting too hot. He knew 
the feeling — feeling of a thin thread that connects him to his 
consciousness — is about to break. The feeling in Jeremy’s face 
was gone and his tongue felt like it was doubling in size. It 
wasn’t, he knew, that’s just what he felt before he passed out. 
His field of vision had narrowed to the point that all he could 
see was the creature’s face. 
 
One last life or death attempt. Jeremy brought up both of his 
legs to his chest while simultaneously grabbing the alien by 
its wrist. A split-second later, he jutted his legs out and 
into the creatures chest as hard as he could. He was 
momentarily afraid that what he had done wasn’t going to be 
enough, but it was. Jeremy flew in one direction and the 
creature flew in the opposite. Jeremy landed on his back. It 
should have knocked the wind out of him, but it didn’t. He was 
on his feet before the creature he had kicked could return to a 
standing position. 
   
Then, dread! An overwhelming sense of terror. The other one, he 
thought. He turned and standing there before him was the 
creature. It smiled. Not a creature version of a smile, but an 
honest to goodness smile, then swung its massive hand at 
Jeremy’s head.  
 
There was a bright flash and Jeremy felt the ground leave his 
feet. He was in the air long enough to think it was an odd way 
to think about it, but that is exactly what he felt. Not his 
feet leaving the ground, but the ground leaving his feet. He 
didn’t feel like he had lost his upright orientation, but that 
the world had rotated around him and the building had fallen 
out from underneath his feet. It was an odd sensation. 
 
The thud of his body slamming into the ground, however, had 
become familiar. The creature who had just hit him pointed 
something at him. It looked like a flashlight. But it didn’t 
create light; it just kept Jeremy from moving. He tried to 
struggle and writhe around, but he couldn’t. The two creatures 
stood over him and looked at him. They spoke, not 
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telepathically this time, but with their real voices. Deep 
voices.  
 
“Answer our questions.” 
 
Jeremy couldn’t move. He couldn’t answer. It was all he could 
do to breath. 
 
“When I turn this off, you will answer my questions or you will 
die.” 
 
Jeremy couldn’t indicate to the creature that he understood by 
nodding his head or by saying anything, but he knew that the 
creature knew. He knew that it was reading his thoughts. Trying 
to, anyway. 
 
The creature lowered his hand and Jeremy didn’t even attempt to 
move. He didn’t so much as twitch. He believed that whatever 
the thing was that was talking to him was more than ready to 
kill him. Perhaps even a little anxious to do so at this point. 
 
“You’re not a human are you?” 
 
Jeremy didn’t know what had given those creatures this idea. As 
far as he knew, as far as he believed anyway, he was born right 
here on good old planet Earth. The blue rock seen in the Milky 
Way. He had never even considered the fact that he was from 
another planet. He remembered, as a kid, sometimes he and his 
friends would play as aliens and sometimes they’d say, what if 
we are from another planet and our parents just haven’t told 
us. His friends would talk about such kind of a thing 
frequently trying to summon up what great powers lay dormant in 
their hidden alien bodies. Jeremy never had those thoughts and 
until this very moment, nothing at all seemed abnormal about 
his thinking. Now however, the lack of curiosity struck him as 
a curiosity. 
 
“I honestly believe I am a human.” Jeremy answered.  
 
It didn’t sound convincing to him, but something in the 
creature’s demeanor suggested that he believed Jeremy believes 
in the frank answer. 
 
The creature stood looking at him. “Do you remember us?” 
 
“No. Should I?” 
 
“Probably not. We’ve visited you every year on your birthday 
for as long as you have been alive.” 
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A piece of a strange puzzle had just slid firmly into place. 
The experiences Jeremy had been having were from these two all 
those years, every year, for as long has he had been alive.  
 
“Why?” It was the only thing he could think to say. 
 
“You represent the first.” 
 
“The first what?” 
 
The creature smiled. It was a smile as far as physical features 
are concerned, but Jeremy sensed that it wasn’t a smile as far 
as intent was concerned. Not unless you were the type who’d 
smile at evil. 
 
“The first what?”  Jeremy asked again. 
 
Then he realized he wasn’t sure whether he wanted to know. He 
also realized that if he could kick the creature with the 
flashlight freeze gun thing hard enough to get him off balance, 
there was a good chance it would stumble back into the wall out 
of which a small metal pipe was protruding about six inches. 
 
“Humans are destroying this planet and for years we’ve been 
trying to make them into something better...” the creature had 
begun its explanation. 
 
Jeremy didn’t want to listen to some creature give him a spiel 
about humans destroying the planet especially when those 
creatures were destroying his life. Jeremy didn’t know if the 
creature had what equated to balls or not, but he took aim at 
where they should be and kicked as hard as he could. 
 
The creature let out a roar as he fell back and the metal pipe 
stabbed him in the back. The other creature took a brief glance 
at what was happening then focused on Jeremy who hadn’t yet 
gotten to his feet. The creature’s face was on fire with rage.  
Its teeth were showing and it had assumed a much more 
aggressive stance than Jeremy had seen before. 
 
Maybe they weren’t even trying to fight before, but to just 
control me he thought. The prospect of those things being great 
fighters had faded from his mind earlier. They were fast and 
they definitely had some abilities that Jeremy didn’t have, but 
they didn’t seem to fight. Now, however, the creature standing 
before him seemed ready for battle and suddenly Jeremy was no 
longer ready. Fear shimmered through his body and air went 
stale in his lungs. He exhaled and then drew in a slow deep 
breath. 
 
The creature took a step towards him. 
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The other creature moved; pulling itself free from the pipe. It 
wasn’t dead, but it was definitely hurt. Its motion caught the 
battle ready creature’s attention just long enough for Jeremy 
to get to his feet and burst into a sprint away from them. He 
made it to the edge of the building and looked down.  
 
Probably ten floors down to another roof. 
 
If I don’t leap, he thought, it’s probably going to be death, 
but if I do, it will mean broken ankles. He didn’t have long to 
consider this. The two of them had begun to move toward him. 
 
He jumped! 
 
The fall felt free and he wasn’t as scared as he thought.  He 
didn’t stay in the air as long as he thought either. He hit the 
ground hard, his knees bent and he put his hands down using his 
finger tips to stabilize himself. He waited for the pain of 
broken ankles to consume him, but it never came. 
 
Oh God, ten stories and I’m fine. 
 
This scared him and relieved him at the same time - happy he 
still had the ability to move to get away from those things 
chasing him; frightened at the prospect of what they were 
saying was true. He wasn’t quite human. They had changed him. 
 
He didn’t know if he could survive the next fall which was 
about thirty floors he guessed.  He looked over the edge and 
didn’t even want to try it. 
 
An idea struck him. He walked to a window and looked in it. The 
lights were off. He took a step back and kicked. The glass 
turned white with cracks but didn’t shatter. He kicked again 
and his foot went through. A few more kicks and there was a 
hole big enough in the shatter proof window for him to crawl 
through. He looked up and saw the creatures at the edge of the 
building looking down at him. He jumped through the hole into 
the dark room. 
 
There was a large desk inside the room. It was someone’s office 
he thought. There was a strip of light across the room, 
shinning under the door. He headed for it then saw the light 
was interrupted momentarily. He didn’t want to encounter anyone 
coming out of this strange office. It could be security or 
someone else and he thought he’d rather not deal with et al. 
Then he thought of the creatures dropping down themselves and 
blasting him with the muscle-freezing flashlight they have. The 
security guard suddenly seemed like the better choice in 
confrontations. He grabbed the knob and turned. The door swung 
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wide and standing there, its head partially obscured by the top 
of the door frame, was the creature he’d kicked into the pipe. 
A puddle of its blood had dripped onto the floor. Jeremy 
noticed the blood was red, like human blood. It seemed a little 
darker. A deeper red, but still red. Not green or blue like he 
would have imagined if he had stopped long enough to think 
about it. 
 
Jeremy noticed the creature had the light in his hands. It 
hadn’t yet raised his hand to point it at him. Jeremy didn’t 
think he had time to ask any questions or to second guess his 
instinct. So he didn’t. He just followed his gut.  He kicked 
the device from the creatures hand and ran back across the room 
towards the desk. He jumped over it like an Olympic hurdler 
clearing a hurdle then dove aiming at the hole in the window 
that he had created. As he was flying through the air a thought 
occurred to him - if he had misjudged his jump there was a good 
chance he wouldn’t make it through the hole and if he didn’t 
make it, there was a good chance that he’d slash open a vein in 
his neck, his jugular he assumed it would be, and would lay 
there and die as the creature idly watched him. 
 
His flight was true. He made it through the hole, his hands 
planted first, he tucked his head in and curled to a ball 
rolling once and was on his feet again. He turned to look at 
the creature. It was standing right behind him. 
 
“Teleportation”, it informed, “Running is useless.” 
 
“Maybe. But I can try.” Jeremy said as he ran towards the edge 
of the building.  
 
He didn’t want to jump, he knew it would be a long fall, but he 
might get lucky and land in a dumpster full of pillows.   
 
He only made it a few steps when he felt his entire muscular 
system freeze up. He fell face first into the gravel on the 
roof and slid another foot before he ran out of inertia. 
 
He heard the sound of heavy footsteps approaching him on the 
gravel. 
 
“Don’t you want to know why we come, year after year? Don’t you 
want to know why you are here?” 
 
Jeremy noticed that his muscles weren’t completely locked up. 
Somehow he was able to move. To roll over, but he knew he 
didn’t have the ability to stand up. He didn’t feel the 
strength in his body.  
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So he rolled over to look up at the creature and said “You 
don’t know anything about me either, you had to ask...”  
 
The creature interrupted, “We don’t ask because we don’t know, 
we ask because we want to know if you know.” 
 
Just then the other creature appeared out of nowhere. 
Teleportation! It took a few steps toward Jeremy, “Embrace it 
Jeremy. You must learn.” 
 
The first creature said, “He’s still not ready.” 
 
They both stood and looked at him in silence for a second then 
the first creature pushed a button on the flashlight thing it 
was holding. 
 
Darkness. 
 

& & & 
 
Jeremy woke up with a headache. His face was dirty, his hands 
were scabbed, his clothes were torn, and his muscles felt as 
though they had been put through six weeks of boot camp 
training overnight. He sat up on the edge of his bed and tried 
to recall the events of the previous night. 
 
Nothing! 
 
He took a deep breath and tried again. He remembered looking 
out and watching the lightning, but there was nothing else 
after that. 
 
“God, I hate my birthdays”, he sighed. 
 
 

**** THE END **** 
 
 
Copyright Joe Harless 2008 
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The Sergeant’s Club 
By John A. Bray 
 
Synopsis: In the past century, the American activist Saul 
Alinsky had said, "Life is a corrupting process from the time a 
child learns to play his mother off against his father in the 
politics of when to go to bed; he who fears corruption fears 
life." It is disconcerting how casual and common the occurrence 
of corruption is in our daily urban life. In this police story, 
we get a glimpse of an ordinary man put between his want of 
comradery with the fellow cops and the urgent duty towards the 
lawful obligations. 
 
About the Author: John Bray spent 17 years in the New York City 
Police Department and earned a Bachelor of Science degree in 
Police Administration from John Jay College, CUNY. While 
serving, he also acquired a Juris Doctor degee from Brooklyn 
Law School. He took early retirement with the rank of 
lieutenant and practiced criminal defense law in New York City 
and on Long Island for thirty years. Currently retired, he 
lives with his wife in Williamsburg, VA, USA. 
 
In this unique account of a policeman, Sergeant Dan Samuels 
will deal with crooked cops and his own crimes. 
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The Sergeant’s Club 
By John Bray 

 
 
Sergeant Dan Samuels directed his driver to pull to the curb 
near a dilapidated building in a rundown section of South 
Jamaica, Queens. The boarded-up storefronts, overturned trash 
cans, the smell of uncollected garbage, the littered streets, 
gave the neighborhood an aura of decay and sadness. He unfolded 
his more than six-foot frame from the radio car, adjusted his 
uniform cap to the correct angle, and walked to a shuttered 
glass paneled door. He rapped three times and after a moment’s 
pause the man inside parted the closed blinds to peer between 
the slats. 
 
“Open up, Nate. It’s me, your old friend, Dan.” 
 
“Hey, Dan, I see you, ain’t got no time right now, got to tally 
up; near the end of the day. Got to see who hit the horse 
today. Can’t keep my customers waiting if they hit; see me 
tomorrow, OK?” 
 
Nate’s dark face glistened with sweat in the still, muggy air 
of a humid summer evening. His voice muffled behind the thin 
glass, made it obvious that he was reluctant to admit the burly 
sergeant. 
 
Nate said through the door, “I don’t need nobody messing with 
my action, man.” 
 
Aware of the nature of the visit, Nate had no inclination to 
interrupt his tally for the unwelcome Saturday night call, but 
he knew if he sent Dan away, another of the precinct sergeants 
would follow up. They made regular stops to pick up their 
weekly envelope. 
 
The uniformed force seldom had direct contact with off-street 
gambling activities, but weeks earlier a sergeant on routine 
patrol had noticed furtive activity in and out of Nate’s 
storefront. He made an accurate guess that it was an active 
gambling location. He discussed his discovery with the other 
precinct sergeants; they verified his suspicion with a few 
discreet inquiries. 
 
Days after this discovery Andy Pearson, the unit training 
sergeant and general factotum around the stationhouse for the 
captain, and who managed the clandestine operation called “the 
sergeants’ club,” had met Dan in their locker room. 
 
Dan recalled the conversation, “Hey kid, why don’t you stop by 
that bookmaker on Archer Avenue and pick up our weekly nut? You 
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know, knock on his door when you’re sure there’s activity 
inside, introduce yourself and tell him you’re there about 
business. His name is Nate. He’s been good for it on a regular 
basis. By the way, the division plainclothesmen don’t need to 
know that we’re going to take a piece of the pie. Just lean on 
him a little. Tell him we can put a uniformed man in front of 
his store and screw up his action.” 
 
Dan had felt a frisson of excitement at his acceptance into the 
inner circle and trust of his brother sergeants. Working in a 
precinct like this where an envelope with a share of the club 
proceeds came every month he could pile up a nest egg and buy 
the extras for his family he had always wanted and could not 
yet afford. 
 
“Sure Andy, what did we put him on for?” 
 
“Oh, about a C-note a week.” 
 
Now Dan came to collect. “Don’t keep me out here, Nate. Open 
up,” he said.  
 
With reluctance Nate unlocked the door, “Like I told you, man, 
ain’t a good time.” 
 
Dan stepped into the store front, took note of the chipped, 
scuffed desks with the antique adding machines, old torn 
leatherette chairs, some without casters, the dented file 
cabinets, shoved at random against the paint-flaked walls. The 
stale odor of dried sweat hung in the air in the unventilated 
room. From where he stood he could not see the full extent of 
Nate’s operation which encompassed not only his own action, but 
bets laid off to him from smaller bookmakers in the area. 
 
Dan said, “My man, just put the nice dead presidents in the 
envelope like always and I’ll be on my way. We wouldn’t want 
anything bad to happen here, like we send a radio car to sit in 
front on a fixed post, would we?” 
 
“Wait right here, Sarge.” 
 
He disappeared into the back of the store and returned with an 
envelope that held a sheaf of twenty-dollar bills. 
 
“Little bit less than usual, I’ll make it up next time, got to 
give old Nate some breathing room.” 
 
Dan glared at the aging bookmaker with eyes gimlet-hard; his 
craggy, lined face gave him the aspect of maturity beyond his 
years. Nate looked away rather than meet that menacing stare. 
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“Okay, Bro”, the sergeant said, “Somebody be back same time, 
same station, next week. It had better all be there.” 
 
”Don’t worry, Sarge,” Nate said. 
 
He closed the door behind the departing sergeant and shuffled 
back into the rear room with the girls hard at work as they 
compared the runners’ slips with the day’s results at Aqueduct. 
 

Two days later Dan left the 
stationhouse after a four to twelve 
tour, headed to the Belt system, the 
access to the Southern Parkway, and 
the drive eastward toward home. 
Southbound toward the parkway on 
Springfield Boulevard he glanced in 
the rear-view mirror and noticed a 
dark-colored Ford sedan maintaining a 
fixed distance behind him. It sped up 
and passed him on the left, in his 
peripheral vision he saw three men in 
suits, another quick look in the 
mirror spotted yet another dark 
sedan, and another still further 
back. The second car tore past him on 
the left on his left at speed and the 

third car took its place in the rear-view mirror. When he 
changed to the left lane the first car slowed and dropped back 
on his right. He recognized a leap-frog tail. 
 
Approaching the entrance ramp to the parkway, he looked again 
in his side view mirror, the two dark-colored Ford sedans 
closed up as the one in front slowed. Street instinct informed 
by years of police experience, told him that the vehicles that 
followed him foreshadowed nasty, fateful consequences. 
 
Once on the highway the unmarked cars bracketed his red four-
door Chevy, front, back and side. The hard-faced man in the 
passenger’s seat of the car abreast, motioned him to stop on 
the grassy shoulder. The vehicles slowed and stopped a few feet 
before and behind Dan’s car. All the occupants of the Fords 
except the drivers got out and approached from both sides of 
his auto. The man from the lead car displayed his captain’s 
shield, directed him to switch off the ignition, and motioned 
him out of his car. The others surrounded the red Chevy. 
 
“Internal Affairs,” the captain said, “stand still with your 
hands on the roof of the car. We’re going to remove your 
weapon.” 
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“Can I ask what this is all about?” Dan said over his shoulder 
as the men in suits crowded around him. 
 
“Just shut up and get in the car behind yours, you’ll find out 
in due time.”   
 
“Am I under arrest?” 
 
The captain snapped at him, “I told you shut up, we’re going to 
our office, you’ll be told what’s going on there.” 
 
The small motorcade sped along the Belt Parkway toward Brooklyn 
with Dan in the rear seat of the lead car. During the drive he 
reflected on the dependency long ago left behind when he had 
joined Alcoholics Anonymous, and the addiction to easy money 
that replaced it. His car, driven by one of the investigators 
followed close behind. Dan began to sweat, hoping they wouldn’t 
find his monthly envelope in the glove compartment stuffed with 
his share of the sergeants’ club proceeds. Confident that 
similar enterprises existed everywhere in the job, he had never 
believed that membership in their little scheme would end in a 
tight spot like this; he had considered it one of the 
perquisites of the job. All the participants rationalized that 
they only took “clean” money; bookmakers, the numbers racket, 
small storeowners who paid to have the precinct overlook minor 
code and parking violations, but involved no drug or 
prostitution shakedowns. 
 
When the cars arrived at the 84th Precinct, where the Internal 
Affairs Division occupied a separate secure wing of the 
building, they parked and entered through a side door entrance. 
A flight of steps up a narrow, musty stairwell illuminated by 
dim ceiling bulbs led to the IAD offices on the second floor. 
In a large central area, the walls stood lined with locked 
olive-drab cabinets crammed with archives that contained years 
of closed cases, and distinctive bright red cabinets with the 
current active cases. The largest office with its open, glass 
façade reserved for the commanding officer, Assistant Chief 
Inspector DiNapoli, permitted a view of the entire floor. The 
chief directed Dan to a small, cramped cubicle used as an 
interrogation room. Some of the other superior officers sat 
crowded around Dan at the small metal table in the center. 
 
“Let me tell you why you’re here. We’ve been notified of a 
court-ordered eavesdropping device installed in a bookmaking 
location on Archer Avenue by Internal Revenue Intelligence. You 
my friend, are on record conducting a shakedown of the 
surveillance subject. You used words like, ‘put the dead 
presidents in an envelope’ and, ‘we wouldn’t want anything bad 
to happen here, like have a radio car sit outside on a fixed 
post’. That sounds like extortion to us.” 
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“I’ll explain your choices,” the chief said, “we can arrest you 
right now and you face upstate time for extortion, or you can 
cooperate with us. Right now we want you to tell us about the 
set-up the sergeants have for the pick-up and distribution of 
money.” 
 
Dan knew that long experience at Internal Affairs led the chief 
to a facile expectation that most cops would succumb to fright 
at the prospect of arrest and loss of job. 
 
He said, “Not without my delegate or SBA attorney present. I 
know about the special order that permits me to have 
representation when I’m being interrogated. If I’m questioned 
about a crime I have a right not to answer without 
representation or at least a guarantee of some immunity. What 
would this cooperation involve, anyway?” 
 
“Shut up and let me finish,” the chief said, “We want you to 
wear a body wire and record everybody you work with in the 
precinct, the other sergeants and anyone else you share money 
with. You’re other option is to go to jail.” 
 
Dan steeled his nerve and did some quick calculations. “Did you 
say an eavesdrop by a federal agency on a bookmaker, for what, 
tax evasion?” 
 
The chief’s face grew hostile, “Don’t take that tone with me, 
Sergeant. You do what you’re told. If you don’t cooperate now, 
we’ll get you and everyone else eventually. You can think about 
your right to remain silent when you’re doing upstate time.” 
 
Dan visualized his career disintegrating as he sat there and 
faced the decision of a lifetime. This time there would be no 
rescuer like the department chaplain who had sent him to rehab 
those years after a night of drunken violence that had ended in 
his arrest. He had saved his job then, with the monsignor’s 
intersession. Now this looked like a dead-end. He ran the odds 
through his head and thought, “Don’t get too cocky, they take 
offense easily and could give me charges just for being a smart 
ass. On the other hand I can’t do this to the other guys in the 
precinct.” 
 
“You don’t have a lot of time to make up your mind. You decide 
now or we take your gun and shield, suspend and arrest you,” 
the chief said with a harsh snarl. 
 
Dan balanced his options with a quick mental calculation: “I 
just look stupid--maybe I talk stupid, but...”   
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He said aloud, “With all due respect, Chief, no Federal agency 
would release the contents of an ongoing investigation just to 
hang a cop, and they won’t let a bookmaker roll over on a cop 
that quickly either, while their own case is ongoing. Even if 
you only give me charges, you would still need a witness, or at 
least the tape for evidence. So I think I’ll just take a pass 
on your offer for now. If you’ll just have someone return my 
weapon, I’ll be on my way.” 
 
“OK, wise guy, the chief said, “When we get the full transcript 
and not just excerpts, we’ll have our evidence. We’ll see how 
clever you are when we put the cuffs on you. There’s always 
tomorrow. Cops like you put their own head in a noose in the 
end.” 
 
He motioned to a subordinate sitting in the room. “Sgt. Jones, 
give this clown his weapon and escort him to his car.” He 
glowered at the target of the investigation and snapped, 
“Remember what I just said, Samuels, there’s always tomorrow.” 
 
As Dan waited for his weapon, his instinct told him the chief 
would plan to land hard on the precinct. He thought: “They’ll 
want to start tailing people and figure out where we make our 
pick-ups. They could even bug the locker room. I wonder if the 
other guys will have sense enough to lay low.” 
 
Dan found the Brooklyn-Queens Expressway, a quick route east to 
the Island. He sped along in sparse late night traffic, and 
watched for the merge onto the Long Island Expressway and the 
long drive home. It was agony to think about how to explain all 
this to Jenny, his wife of ten years, who had stood by him 
through all the rough spots. He took his first deep breath in 
hours: “Dan, my man,” he said to himself, “the time has come to 
resign from the now very risky sergeants’ club. But I’ve got to 
pass the word to the guys about possible surveillance.” 
 
On his next day tour, Dan made a point to find Andy Pearson. 
 
“Look, Andy, I got to tell you, I was stopped by IAD on the way 
home a couple of nights ago.” 
 
Andy looked at him with a cautious expression, “Yeah, and...” 
 
“They picked me up on an eavesdrop some Feds have on that 
bookmaker down on Archer Avenue when I made that stop last 
week. They wanted me to wear a wire against the guys in the 
precinct.” 
 
Andy’s face grew hostile, “So what did you tell them?” 
 
“I told them no, of course.” 
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Andy spun on his heel and snapped over his shoulder, “Yeah, 
I’ll bet.” 
 
“Wait there’s more to the story, Andy. I wouldn’t tell you all 
this if I rolled over, would I?” 
 
Andy kept walking with a dismissive wave of his hand over his 
shoulder. 
 
Aware that he was compromised at both ends of the spectrum, no 
longer considered an insider in the precinct and a target for 
the vultures at IAD; Dan would be a pariah no matter which way 
this mess went. His anxiety began to build as he pondered the 
inevitable. 
 

When he mustered the courage to discuss it 
at home, he sat head in hands and 
explained to Jenny, “I know those IAD 
snakes will be back for me when they flip 
that bookmaker. It goes against everything 
I believe in to roll on my friends but 
there comes a time to save my own skin. I 
can’t face state time and the precinct 
guys are going to freeze me out anyway. 
Wearing a wire now is futile but I can 
give IAD the collection lists and who 
makes the stops, maybe save me from some 
of the impact of a sentence.” 
 

Jenny tried hard to stem her tears. “There comes a time when 
you have to think about us and the kids. You know, Dan, you had 
a close call when the monsignor salvaged your job years ago. No 
one is going to save you now, but yourself. You’ve warned the 
other guys, now it’s up to them to save themselves.” 
 
Days later, Dan walked into the sergeants’ locker room and 
overheard scraps of a muffled conversation behind a row of 
lockers. 
 
He caught the part of the drift as he listened, “...anybody 
jams us up is liable to have a serious accident.” 
 
The words chilled his blood. 
 
Granted immunity from prosecution during the ensuing 
investigation, and permitted to take early, vested interest 
retirement in exchange for his cooperation, Dan reluctantly 
agreed for the sake of his family. The subpoena from the 
Special State Prosecutor investigating police corruption was 
delivered to Dan at his home. He slumped on the sofa and opened 
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the paper he had been handed. ‘You are hereby commanded by the 
Supreme Court of Queens County to appear and give testimony in 
the criminal trial of Sergeant Andrew Pearson...’ 
 

&&& 
 
Some months later, the Suffolk County Homicide Squad took a 
statement from a horrified witness at a grisly scene: “I was 
stopped at a traffic light on Bay Shore Road and I watched a 
pedestrian begin to cross the wide intersection a block away. A 
dark station wagon shot past me with its lights doused. It 
struck him full force as he jogged across. His body bounced on 
the roof of the car and landed head first on the pavement. The 
car fish-tailed around the next corner and was gone.” 
 
The Suffolk Homicide Squad has never located the vehicle or the 
driver. The case of the death of Sergeant Daniel Samuels is 
still open. 
 
 

**** THE END **** 
 
 
Copyright John A. Bray 2008 
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